



BARLING MAGNA PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE COUNCIL held Thursday, 12 March 2020 in the Barling Magna Parish Hall, Barling Magna, Essex.

Present:   	Councillors Ashdown, Edmunds, Gardiner, Glover, McKillop and Steptoe (in the Chair). 

Attending:	County and District Councillor Steptoe; I. King (Parish Clerk).  

Apologies:	Councillors Bond, Bright and Cohen.  District Councillors Lucas-Gill, McPherson and Williams.
 	
MINUTES

20.30	       The Chairman to declare the meeting open.
a.	In the absence of Councillor Cohen, Councillor Steptoe took the chair and declared the meeting open at 7pm. 

20.31 	       To receive apologies for absence.
       a.    Apologies were noted, as recorded above.

20.32	To receive Declarations of Interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct and with section 106 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992.
a.	Councillor Steptoe declared an interest in any matters relating to the County or District Council, including 20.36f, 20.38d and 20.44b on the agenda. In any planning matter, he reserved the right to change his mind when the issue was considered at District Council.  
b.  Councillor Edmunds declared an interest in agenda item 20.36g. 

20.33 To approve the minutes of the council meeting held 9 January 2020
a. Proposed by Councillor McKillop, seconded by Councillor Ashdown that the minutes be approved. For 6, against 0, abstained 0; carried. 

20.34 The meeting will stand adjourned to permit Parishioners of Barling Magna to address the Council 
a. Councillor Glover reported damage to trees on verges following recent storms.  These were the responsibility of landowners.

20.35 20.35        Governance matters
a. The Clerk gave a brief report on preparations for annual audit. All matters arising from the previous year’s audit had been addressed. 
b. A thorough review of the Asset Register for 2019-20 had been circulated, with updated replacement cost estimates. The Clerk was thanked for preparing this. Proposed by Councillor Ashdown, seconded by Councillor Edmunds that the revised register be approved. For 6, against 0, abstained 0; carried.
c. Council noted a report that had been circulated setting out achievements against the Council’s annual targets for 2019-20, which showed a mostly  favourable outcome. 

20.36 20.36        Financial matters
a. A satisfactory bank reconciliation to 28 February  was noted, with total funds of £30,671.51.
b. The following table of payments had been circulated to members. Proposed by Councillor Ashdown, seconded by Councillor Gardiner that the schedule be approved. For 6; against 0; abstained 0. Carried.
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c.   Proposed by Councillor Ashdown, seconded by Councillor Gardiner that the quotation by Brunel Computer Services to arrange a gov.uk email address and to move to Office 365 for the main laptop be agreed, at a set up cost of £65 and ongoing costs of £9.35 per month be agreed.  For 6; against 0; abstained 0. Carried. Action on other email addresses would be deferred.
d. Following recommendations by the Wildlife Reserve Committee, it was proposed by Councillor Glover, seconded by Councillor Edmunds that the Chairman and Vice-Chairman be given delegated authority to commit up to £250 to meet the costs of leather and neoprene gloves, fencing poles and reclaimed plastic boards. For 6; against 0; abstained 0. Carried.
e. The Clerk briefed the Council on the current annual pension return to Essex Pension Fund and the effects of the recent McCloud judgement in the Court of Appeal.  This would require the recalculation of the Council’s  pension calculations going back to 2014.
f. The Barling Magna Primary Academy shared the Council’s wish to see a defibrillator installed near the school and had offered to fund £500 towards the £1,500 cost. Proposed by Councillor Edmunds, seconded by Councillor Ashdown that a donation of £500 be agreed, subject to this being matched by a 3rd party before release.  For 6; against 0; abstained 0. Carried.  It was noted that County Councillors would shortly administer a discretionary fund to be used within their division and application might be made to this.
g. Having declared an interest, Councillor Edmunds withdrew from the meeting for this item. A quote of £325 had been received from Richard Edmunds for the provision of a new Chairmen Honours Board for the Committee room.  The Clerk was instructed to thank Mr Edmunds for his quotation but, given the size of the estimate, further quotations would be sought.  Councillor Edmunds returned to the meeting after this item.
h. For clarification, the Council unanimously agreed that the December 2019 donation to the Royal British Legion was to be directed to its Poppy Appeal, not to the local branch.

20.37          Events and projects – to receive reports and take any action
a. VE Day Dance on 11 July 2020.  A very positive progress report was received. The catering would be accomplished at £4 per head including food and presentation. The tickets had been printed at a very reasonable cost of £12. The initial budget of £100 would cover the cost of decorations and necessary consumables. The Castle Inn would be providing the refreshments. Some excellent raffle prizes had been secured and the school was willing for its car park to be made available. The musicians had discounted their fees. All necessary insurance and regulatory matters, including PAT tested items, were checked and satisfactory. The Chairman thanked all those involved for their efforts towards what promised to be a most enjoyable evening.
b.  Creative People and Places. The Clerk, in common with clerks to the 12 other parishes in the district, had received a request for the Council to commit to a joint venture for application to the Arts Council for a 4-year arts and culture project, with a deadline for application of 26 March 2020. The source of the scheme was not yet clear and he would pass the details to Councillor Steptoe who would make enquiries within the District Council.

20.38 Planning matters
a. The Council considered applications 20/00145/FUL and 20/153/FUL and did not have comments to make on either application.
b. There was to be a Settlement and Hierarchy Workshop on 20 March to aid consultants working for the District Council in preparing a new development plan. The Clerk was unable to attend and few other parishes had booked a place.  It was felt important that the Council’s views were represented and, as alternative, we would request a questionnaire.  
c. Following a very helpful briefing from the Diocese of Chelmsford earlier in the week regarding the future of St Mary the Virgin church, councillors requested that the Diocese should keep the Council informed as the various consultations progressed and to express an early interest in the possibility of the building becoming a local heritage centre. The Clerk suggested that this would require a consortium of stakeholders (for example, Parish Council, PCC, Community Trust, Primary Academy and perhaps the District Council) to make funding bids of a sufficient scale, along with a business case.
d. In respect of the Landfill Site, the Clerk was requested to:
(i) Request a meeting with the operators to seek clarity about the timescales for the expected closure of the site and arrangements for future topping-up as the site settled;
(ii) Subsequently, to seek meetings between the Council and Oldbury Farms and Tabor Farms, the landowners of the site and haul road, to understand their plans.

20.39 Clerk’s report and correspondence received
a. The Clerk would circulate official notifications about what the Council should do in response to Covid-19 as they were received.
b. Proposed by Councillor Edmunds, seconded by Councillor Gardiner to donate £50 to Home-Start Essex towards the costs of supporting local families. For 6; against 0; abstained 0. Carried.
c. It was agreed that the District Council’s Emergency Planning Officer should be invited to make a short presentation to the annual parish meeting in May.  

20.40 To receive a report from the District and County Councillors for the area on any matters of interest. 
a. County and District Councillor Steptoe reported on current plans for the proposed new Bradwell nuclear power station, for which there would be a public meeting at Rawreth Parish Hall on 27 March. This would be one of the largest building projects in Europe. A Barling response to the consultation would be on the next agenda. The gas works in Rochford would now begin on 6 April, involving some long-lasting road disruptions. Cllr Steptoe and the District Council were working to mitigate the worst effects, including on school students, dustcarts and ambulances.  As leader of the District Council, he had received a letter from the Secretary of State for Housing, Communities and Local Government reminding the District that its target for new housing provision was around 5,000 units below expected levels. The Rochford DC asset review would come to a formal decision shortly. Essex County Council was investing £1.9million in library refurbishment and had budgeted an additional £1m to support foster carers. Finally, county councillors would shortly have a discretionary fund of £10,000 each, to spend on local community projects within their division. 

20.41 At the Chairman’s discretion to exchange information and items for future meetings:
a. The next meeting of the Council would be held on 9 April
b. Mr Ashdown would be in touch shortly to offer costings for replacement fencing at the Parish Hall
c. The Clerk was requested to gather quotes for a chamfered edge to the parish hall ramp.  

20.42        Exclusion of the Press and the Public
Pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 it was resolved that, in view of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted, it was advisable in the public interest that the press and the public be excluded and they were instructed to withdraw. 

20.43      Staffing
a. [bookmark: _GoBack]A paper had been circulated in which the case for increasing the Clerk’s hours was set out. The paper also reported on the current Clerk’s intention to stand down from his post by the summer. He had offered to continue as a volunteer with the Parish Hall charity as it transitioned to become the new Barling Magna Community Trust, subject to the trustees’ agreement. Councillor Steptoe reported that he and the Chairman had explored with the Clerk if there was some flexibility that would enable him to remain in post; the Clerk had explained though he very much enjoyed the work he was standing down for personal reasons which would not permit a variation of the current employment.
b. Following discussion, it was proposed by Councillor Edmunds, seconded by Councillor Steptoe that:
(i) The Council accepted the Clerk’s resignation and his offer to serve until his successor took post or 31 July, whichever was the earlier;
(ii) The hours for this post would be increased to 20 rather than 18;
(iii) The Clerk was requested to draft an advertisement, job pack and interview questions for informal discussion among councillors before the vacancy was publicised by the end of the month;
(iv) The Chairman and Vice-Chairman would oversee the recruitment process in collaboration with the Personnel Committee, which would conduct interviews and recommend any appointment for decision by the whole Parish Council. 
For 6; against 0; abstained 0. Carried.

20.44        Legal matters
a. The Clerk offered an update on the legal changes being pursued in relation to the Parish Hall.  A draft new lease had been received and once checked would be circulated for scrutiny.  Although a wedge of land remained disputed with Essex Highways, legal opinion suggested that there was little benefit to pursuing a challenge, nor a reasonable prospect of success, without extensive time and cost.  Unless the land was to be redeveloped, it was recommended that the Parish Hall Charity and the Council, as lessee, should disregard the disputed claim on highways rights from now on.  
b. The current District Council consultation on new equipment for a local leisure amenity would serve also to fulfil the Parish Council’s Financial Regulations which required consultation ahead of a capital acquisition.  The Clerk would press for sight of a full draft lease in time for the April meeting.  Our grounds contractor would need advance notice if he was to take on the additional work. In response to a question about whether the amenity could be identified in public, Councillor Steptoe reminded that this was a commercial negotiation and should remain confidential for the time being, to avoid competing bids by others.

20.45         The Chairman to declare the meeting closed.
a.   Councillor Steptoe declared the meeting closed at 9.04pm, thanking members for their attendance.

*  *  *  *  *  *  *  *  *
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Cheque No Payee Description £

Direct Debit E.on Street lighting power           301.04 

Direct Debit E.on Parish Hall electricity (in credit - for info) -           29.88 

Direct Debit E.on Parish Hall gas           135.80 

Direct Debit British Telecom Parish Hall Broadband and Phone             47.99 

Direct Debit British Telecom Mobile               6.00 

Direct Debit WAVE Water charges for Wildlife Reserve             22.76 

200848 EALC Contribution to gift for J.Darby              25.00 

200849 S. Pavelin Grounds maintenance January and February 2020           598.34 

200850 G.Gates Salary           411.65 

200851 I.King Salary           737.20 

200852 G.Gates Reimbursement for lighting tube               6.95 

200853 I.King Expenses to 12.3.20           115.30 

200854

Essex Pension Fund Pension contributions            218.08 

Total March payments  £2,596.23


